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CHAPTER—VII

CONCLUSION

Towns have always been considered as the focal points of 
economic, cultural administrative and other activities of 
society. They promote the socio-economic devlopment of a 
region. An increase in the number and size of towns, forming 
the urban growth is the most important indicator of the 
development of a country and its region. Therefore, the study 
of urban areas is an essential element of a scientific 
motivation for regional planning.

The Western Maharashtra Plateau is one of the progressive 
regions of the most urbanized State of Maharashtra. It has its 
own identity and typical set of characteristics. The physical 
and economic characteristics of the study region have a great 
bearing on the distribution and characteristics of the rural as 
well as urban settlements. The economic organization of the 
region has brought about significant changes in the growth and 
development of urban settlements.

The growth of urban settlements is largely influenced by 
physical, social, economic, cultural and political conditions 
of the region. Physical factors play an important role in 
developing and shaping of urban places, while the 
socio-economic factors encourage not only the rural settlements 
to promote as urban centres but also accelerate the growth and 
development of the urban settlements.
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The process of urbanization and its growth dynamics is 

mostly taking place with rural to urban migration and the 
emergence of new towns. The real change in urban growth is 
thus, due to net in-migration of rural population which is the 
major component of urbanization. The process of urbanization in 
the study region is much faster during the post independence 
period. This region is next to Bombay Metropolitan region in 
urbanization.The latest pace and scale of urbanization of the 
region is deeply rooted in the process of industrialization. A 
profile of urbanization in the Western Maharashtra Plateau 
region gives certain general findings.

The total urban population of the region grew to 5.57 
million in 1981 from 0.89 million in 1901, registering a growth 
rate of 520.04 per cent during the last eight decades. The 
growth rate of urban population has been steadily accelerated 
during the post independence period.

The study region is relatively less urbanized as compared 
to the State. The share of urban population to total population 
increased from 14.26 per cent in 1901 to 27.89 per cent in 
1981. The decenial progress of urbanization during the last 
eight decades remained less than the state average. There is a 
remarkable variation in spatial pattern of urban growth and 
urbanization. A higher degree of urbanization is confined to 
plains and fertile areas of the Krishna, Bhima and Godavari 
valleys and it reaches to maximum in the industrial areas of
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the region.The Pune city tehsil, Solapur North, Haveli, Nashik, 
Karvir and Miraj tehsils are the most urbanized areas of the 
region. On the other hand, nearly 33 tehsils (34.74 per cent of 
the total) are entirely rural areas.

The number of towns in the study region was static till 
1951, but it sharply decreased in 1961. Afterwards it is 
increasing rapidly. Thirteen new towns are included in the list 
of the urban centres during 1971-81. Some another new towns are 
likely to emerge on the urban scene in the next decade. Growth 
in the number of large and medium size of towns is increasing 
continuously but the number of small toivns has decreasing 
trend. At least, three towns will definitely upgrade to Class 
I in 1991, provided, they mentain their present faster growth 
rate.

The first hypothesis of the study is that the small and 
medium size towns are losing their proportional share in the 
total urban population gradually. Although the number of 
largest size of towns is very less (11.58 per cent) yet they 
have maximum share (63.45 per cent) of urban population which 
was 17.07 per cent in 1901. The rate of growth of population in 
the cities is still increasing. Towns of lower classes though 
have a high number (49.47 per cent), but the share of their 
population is very low, (10.03 per cent) and the rate of grwoth 
of their population is also not worth mentioning. The percent 
share of medium class towns has also decreased from 32.76 per 
cent in 1901 to 26.52 per cent in 1981. Thus, the concentration



of high per cent share of urban population in small number of 
urban centres of Class I cities and a decresing trend of the 
share of the smaller and medium towns proves the hypothesis.

The largest towns (Class I) are growing at a much faster 
rate than the others. In this regard the second hypothesis is 
tested and found no significant reltion between the size and 
growth rate of a town. The analysis of growth rates of 
individual towns and their population size in the study region 
shows that no significant association is visible between the 
size and growth rate. Most of the rapidly growing towns are 
located in the lower part of upper Krishna Valley, the upper 
Bhima Valley, and the upper Godavari Valley, of the region. 
Towns in agriculturally productive areas and suburban centres 
show a higher rate of population growth. The industrial centres 
and a few new towns have exhibited the highest growth in the 
region. There seems to be no direct relationship between the 
size of a town and its growth rate.

There is a wide disparity in the spatial distribution of 
the number of urban centres, density of urban population, and 
degree of urbanization. In 1981, the highest number (26) of 
urban centres remained in Pune district and the lowest (1 each) 
number in Dhule and Jalgaon district. Satara district do not 
have any city with a population of 100,000 and more, the 
highest number (9) towns is found in Haveli tehsil, followed by 
Nashik tehsil with 8 towns. The location of important urban 
centres on a map of the region indicates that these are mostly
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located along major railway routes and highways. A high density 
of urban population corresponds to economically developed areas 
while a high degree of urban concentration is found in the 
tehsils which are more industrially developed.

The study of urban settlements in the study region 

reveals that the physical, social, economic and political 
factors play an important role in the districution and growth 
of urban centres. The study region presents a wide contrast in 
the size and spacing of the urban centres. The rank size 
distribution of urban settlements in the region indicates that 
the expected population of the lower ranks of the towns 
deviates more from their actual population. So it may be 
concluded that the urban centres in the study region do not 
follow the'rank size rule' which appears to have some 
correlation with the socio-economic development stages.

The spatial pattern of urban centres is characterised by 
their uneven distribution. An application of the quantitative 
technique of the nearest neighbour index in studying the 
distributional pattern of urban centres in the region shows 
that the western hilly zone has developed a clustered pattern 
of urban settlements. The upper Krishna valley has developed a 
linear clustered pattern of urban settlements. On the other 
hand, random distribution is observed in the central dry 
plateau zone. The Bhima valley shows the clustered grouping of 
urban settlements. The nearest neighbour index for the entire 
region is R = 0.89 which indicates proximity to random pattern.
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The region under study is marked with noticeable 

imbalances and disparities in the development. The overall 
level of the development of each tehsil is measured in terms of 
ten selected indicators. The proportion of urban population is 
obviously, related to the levels of development in the region. 
The western hilly zone of the region has a rugged topography, 
where the land available for cultivation is limited, the 
development of irrigation and road network' is poor. As a 
result, this zone is under developed where the degree of 
urbanization is too low. The central part of the region is 
characterised by drought prone area where economy of the region 
has not developed above the subsistance level. A very few small 
towns have developed in this area.

The areas covered by the Krishna Bhima and Godavari 
rivers have comparatively a better levelled land with high 
percentage of land under cultivation and irrigation. These 
river valley areas have a rich agricultural infrastructure with 
better development of transport network of industries. The 
reflection of all these favourable factors is seen in the 
growth of urbanization in those areas. Nearly 70 per cent of 
urban centres of the study region are located in these ri_. ver 
valleys.

It is also observed that urban centres are widely spaced 
and relatively small in size in the areas with poor level of 
development. In contrast, in highly developed areas they are 
closely spared and their size is relatively large.



246The overall development is concentrated around a few 
bigger urban centres in urbanized tehsils of the region. Most 
of the tehsils are lagging behind in respect of the levels of 
development in the region. Thus more imblances and disparities 
in development is clearlydistinguishable in the study region. 
In this context, the hypothesis relating to the imbalances and 
disparities in the levels of socio-economic development are 
expected to be related with the levels of urbanization in the 
study region has been proved.

The correlation of regional development with urbanization 
is most significant because the correlation between the levels 
of development and degrees of urbanization is + 0.82.

The origin(growth and development of urban centres and 
level of urbanization are the products of various 
socio-economic factors. The socio-economic conditions are 
uneven in the region. Thus, the process of development of the 
level of urbanization is also not uniform. The socio-economic 
development of the region is also uneven and they have a 
constant correlation with the level of urbanization in the 
region. So the urbanization is an explanatory variable for the 
structure and existing pattern of regional development in the 
study region.

For minimizing the regional disparity in urbanization and 
development some new centres should be located with secondary 
and teritary activities as per the principle of grwoth pole 
theory to make available the services and infrastructures to 
enhance the primary and secondary production and socio-economic 
development of the region.
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